
 

6th November 2023 

Ian Davies 
Planning Department 
Blaby District Council 
Council Offices 
Desford Road 
Narborough 
Leicester 
LE19 2EP 
 

Consultee objection to Highfields Farm Development application 23/0740/FUL 

Dear Sirs 

Stoney Stanton Parish Council are in opposition to the development and do not consider either the 

need for the development or any of the mitigations proposed specifically around the water 

infrastructure or road infrastructure to be sufficient and the detrimental impact this development 

would have on the village. 

This planning application is outside of the Local Plans in place that cover the village of Stoney 

Stanton, the Fosse Villages Local Plan and the Blaby District Local Plan which run until 2029. In both 

of these plans this land or this application do not form part of it, although this land is in the call for 

sites for the emerging Blaby District Plan. The Fosse Villages plan does identify the land as suitable 

for employment use but only on the basis it is not detrimental to the village. 

The village and the local area are currently subject to significant proposals both inside and outside 

the district. Examples include the Hinckley National Rail Freight Terminal (HNRFI), Strategic 

Development Area (SDA) ~5000 homes, Earl Shilton Expansion ~4500 homes, Barwell Urban 

Development ~2500 homes, as well as multiple sites included within the Stoney Stanton Parish 

Boundary. Stoney Stanton Parish Council (SSPC) are not opposed to any planning or development but 

believe that the growth of the village must be done in a controlled manner and not be of detrimental 

impact. Given the issues already in the village such as road congestion, vehicle pollution, 

oversubscription to services such as doctors and schools, the growth of the village must be 

controlled through the emerging Blaby local plan and next iteration of the Fosse Villages Local Plan. 

Currently the village is over subscribed to the current Blaby District Local plan by over 147 (467 total 

in 2017) properties and developments and sees the expansion of many existing dwellings; the 

allocation in the plan was 320. Due to these constraints, it is the wish of SSPC that any future 
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developments including this one must form part of the local plan and be controlled along with the 

required infrastructure and services improvements that need to take place before individual ad hoc 

developments take place in the village. 

The response from SSPC should take into account the previous submission that is in appendix 2 of 

this document. Most of the points made in the previous statement are still of concern and we 

request are taken into consideration. The developer has made no attempt to discuss the previous 

submission or the points that we raised with SSPC which is somewhat disappointing. 

There are multiple inconsistencies within the multiple documents that have been provided by the 

developer to support the application. Statements such as ‘There is good pedestrian infrastructure in 

the vicinity of the site’ not taking into account that in two directions from the site there is unlit 

national speed limit sections of road without pavement. Other statements such as those associated 

with the Fox Connect bus service fail to consider the availability of the service, a quick check on the 

app shows this is completely oversubscribed during the morning and evening peaks, and unlike a 

normal passenger bus service it is on demand so does not follow a fixed route meaning it arrives at 

points at different times making it unusable for commuting where a fixed start and finish time are 

required. The cycle scheme whilst following the national guidance for area again fails to consider the 

implications of riding on unlit national speed limit signs and the recent tragic death (17/05/2020) in 

Sapcote in the identified figure 4 of the applicants travel strategy document area for safety. In the 

instances of foot, bus and cycle it should be considered not just that something exists but is it safe 

and feasible to do. 

Within the reports and application there is nothing to state the core operational hours of the site, 

giving the locality of the site and the very close proximity to residential properties the hours should 

be limited to not affect these properties or through vehicles travelling to site disturb others in the 

village along the limited infrastructure route, specifically for HGV vehicles and also considering the 

final use of these units if built. 

Applicant Submission Report Comments 

The included traffic survey was carried out for 1 week only right in the middle of the May 2023 

holiday period. Data from longer surveys that is far more statistically significant have been conducted 

and show the levels of all traffic types are significantly higher than represented in the survey. 19-25th 

May 2023 is the middle of the holiday period which is not reflective of the actual normal traffic flows, 

volumes and types. Indeed, traffic surveys conducted by SSPC for a 9 week period in October and 

November 2023, show significantly higher numbers of traffic and types of vehicles than those 

detailed in the transport assessment submitted (the location on Huncote Road was the same as done 

for the application transport assessment). 

SSPC commissioned LCC Highways to complete these reports looking at the period of 1st of 

September 2023 to 1st November 2023, to validate the figures that are being used in the various 

planning applications that could affect the village. Taking the data that is provided in the supplied 

transport assessment document, the volumes of traffic that are shown in the SSPC survey shows an 

average increase in traffic of 19.8% above the figures obtained in the limited survey completed in 

support of this application for total vehicle. For LGV / HGV traffic there are even higher differences in 

the volumes of traffic as an example the report provided by the applicant states a seven-day average 

of 541 vehicles per day whereas the average for the survey completed on behalf of SSPC averages 

702 vehicles of this classification, this is the same across the survey. One of the reasons that the 

survey period was chosen was it would incorporate the half term October break and allow an 



understanding of the impact on traffic volumes this would have. The figures in the applicant’s report 

are reflective of this drop and the data in holiday periods.  This highlights somewhat the limitation of 

the report completed by the applicant and therefore the conclusions that have been based upon this 

data.  

Other examples of limited data are the traffic counts completed by the applicant for the junctions in 

the village, these again are completed as a one off rendering them statistically insignificant as well as 

not conveying the true extent of the use over an averaged period of time. 

The traffic report fails to mention the major development that is nationally significant in the Hinckley 

National Rail Freight Terminal which is well progressed in application that will by its own reports and 

SSPC traffic modelling mean all access roads to the village will be overwhelmed. Indeed, the report 

references that they have been unable to find any details of planning applications but limited their 

search to the Blaby District Council only. Other proposals must be taken into account, hence the 

preference of SSPC is to complete this through the emerging local plans for the area. 

The traffic reports completed make reference to Occupation Road but fail to state the significance 

that this leads to Calor gas main distribution site or the number of vehicles. Both Occupation Road 

and the exit from the proposed site would join Huncote Road at the same point. The timing of the 

surveys is also significant as this is a very low point in the delivery requirements for gas during the 

summer months. The Calor site both in terms of HGV and smaller traffic is a significant impact to the 

village.  

The report introduction fails to mention in the introduction that the exit point from the site is bound 

by a 7.5T weight limit in the direction of Huncote and Croft, all heavy traffic must proceed through 

Stoney Stanton village. This is only very lightly touched upon in section 5.5 and fails to clarify the 

significance of this restriction on traffic flows. 

The report fails to identify that the entry / exit point onto Huncote Road is directly opposite the 

Simpson Road housing development and 150 yards from Mays Farm Drive residences. This will have a 

detrimental impact on both noise and traffic volumes especially from HGV’s but also the units when 

in operation. 

Throughout the report it makes reference to the previous submission for planning that was made 

and the issues surrounding traffic at the roundabout at the junctions of New Road, Station Road and 

Hinckley Road that forms the emphasis of the report and in our opinion fails to identify and deal with 

the major issues that are present at the New Road, Broughton Road, Sapcote Road and Long Street 

roundabout in the centre of the village that multiple reports are issued on and is already over 

capacity that can be identified on any peak hour traffic in normal commuting periods. Multiple LCC 

reports have failed to identify suitable mitigation models to this junction following incidents and 

impacts of vehicles on properties. 

SSPC do not consider that Long Street is a suitable access point for any type of development, but 

especially not HGV traffic that would be generated both during the building phase and the operation 

of the site should it be granted consent. The only direction for HGV traffic +7500kg is through the 

village as at the proposed access road meeting with Long Street all lorries are barred from travelling 

towards Huncote and Croft by the 7.5T weight limit in place. Long Street has two bad blind bends, we 

already have gas transporters having to stop to allow oncoming traffic to pass safely  and the last 

month has seen a significant road traffic incident to add to the list of others going back many years.  

The road then significantly narrows where it is not possible for 2 large vehicles to pass each other for 

208m before emerging at the roundabout with the Co-op. Under this section of Long Street we have 



the old sewer and buried services that are already reported to be in poor condition and road 

drainage systems that have collapsed (reported to LCC Highways multiple times). Heavy traffic 

fracturing either pipeline is of major concern. The existing HGV traffic has to take both sides of the 

road if turning left onto B581 Broughton Road, followed by an immediate 90° right turn that stops 

traffic when HGV’s and larger vehicles travel there. If vehicles turn right onto New Road, there is a 

very heavily utilised pedestrian crossing that any LGV / HGV +3500kg will block the roundabout 

whilst giving priority to the pedestrians. This pedestrian crossing is situated just below a blind spot in 

the B581 and at a point where the road narrows outside The Star public house. Traffic forced to stop 

as ingress and egress to the CO-OP store car park, and again, a matter of yards away as traffic 

executes a right turn into St. Michael's Court. The much loved village hall is opposite this entrance 

and to get a clear view of traffic coming up the hill from Broughton Road roundabout requires drivers 

to “edge" out into the B581 New Road. Likewise, we have a situation at the junction of Hinckley Road 

and Carey Hill Road. Perhaps the most dangerous blind spot in the village is outside the Doctors 

surgery. Patients park either side of the road and increasingly so as exiting the surgery car park traffic 

coming into the village centre cannot be seen. Invariably the traffic comes at speed through what is 

single lane due to pavement parking. The safety of the villagers should be paramount and preclude 

the addition of further traffic onto roads. The centre of the village already sees a considerable 

number of HGV’s and passenger vehicles that have a negative impact on the village. 

The existing roundabout at Long Street / Broughton Road / New Road / Sapcote Road is heavily used 

and has very poor lines of sight in a number of directions. The original modelling projects state that 

the roundabout and junction is able to cope with the proposed increases in traffic however they fail 

to take into account the local geography. The steep slope from Broughton Road , blind corner from 

Long Street are not taken into account and do not allow the junction to be used as a normal junction. 

This calls into question the validity of the produced models and the numbers of vehicles that are 

actually on the roads is significantly higher than those used in the modelling (SSPC have traffic 

counters in place on multiple roads). Added to this is tightness of the road at Long Street / Broughton 

Road / New Road and the incidents where vehicles, especially HGV have struck the residential 

properties. Despite these strikes the L.C.C Highways Department have been unable to put in place 

any safety measures due to the restrictions in place at the roundabout. Added to the issues with the 

roads the pavements on Long Street are significantly standard in terms of width and pedestrians 

particularly primary school children and mothers" with buggies" have to take avoiding action on a 

regular basis especially with HGV +3500kg type vehicles. The additional vehicle movements in the 

area and the risk to pedestrians and road users alike are totally unacceptable. 

There has been a significant increase in through traffic particularly HGV s since the A47 Earl Shilton 

by-pass opened. The pressure on the B4114 /B581 junction has lead to significant queueing at 

multiple times throughout the day. Whilst the Broughton Astley side of the junction has a new slip 

road to improve traffic flow Leicestershire County Council have no plans to alleviate traffic flow into 

that junction from the Stoney Stanton side of the junction.  This work will assist with the 

development of the industrial site given permission late last year. 

The narrow roads and roundabout feature in the referendum copy of the Fosse Villages Local Plan 

downloaded from BDC website. “SS22 The centre of the roundabout contains a small roundabout 

and wide road layout. The surrounding street pattern at the core of the village is compact and the 

streets narrow. The road layout at the centre is wide, busy and contains a high number of road 

markings and signs. Thus, it is a prominent feature that detracts from the rural character of this part 

of the village”. As it is recognised the roads feeding the roundabout in the centre are narrow and 

already detracts from the village rural appeal. The impact of this development on the village would 



further detract its appeal through increased traffic that in our opinion is further evidence as to why 

this application should be declined. 

To meet new planning application guidelines the development must be sustainable and there is no 

longer a regular bus service, merely an oversubscribed on demand service. There is no rail service to 

the village or surrounding area to alleviate the additional traffic. Cyclists from outside the village will 

have to travel on rural unlit national speed or 50mph roads that are dangerous, and less than 3 

months ago unfortunately resulted in a fatal accident. All traffic to this proposed development would 

be through cars and larger vehicles that are totally unacceptable. Bottle necks form on Hinckley Road 

because of traffic parked on either side of the road and on the pavements in order to give the HGV 

vehicles clear single carriageway ingress and egress from the village. We note the government plans 

to remove kerb parking. This would result in a “rat run effect” of traffic using Underwood Drive and 

traffic calming measures having to be installed. 

The existing access road that would remain in operation is a heavily used Bridleway and footpath and 

there is no protection for either type of use bar a 2m wide footpath, the road is not wide enough for 

vehicles to pass each other, especially not HGV, and there is no proposed segregation of traffic and 

bridle / footpath traffic from that using the proposed development. Added to this there is a public 

footpath that joins the access road at either side 4m from the junction with Long Street and the 

access road to Calor Gas. The proposals fail to deliver the required safeguarding from the users of the 

public rights of way and the traffic this new development would generate. 

Data collected by SSPC shows the traffic to be at far higher volumes than those predicted or used in 

the report, significantly higher HGV movements from Calor Gas also occur over the Winter period 

when demand for gas is at its highest, not considered. 

Water Systems 

There have and continue to be significant issues with the water systems in and around the village 

that are not sufficient for the volumes of water and waste they are expected to currently carry. This 

application and its report do not consider the complex water system or indeed reference the current 

condition and base all work of theoretical model’s not actual conditions. For the past 6 years SSPC 

has monitored the situation in the village and in significant periods of rainfall the sewage system that 

runs along Clint Hill Drive which this development will join in to at Mays Farms Drive. The system 

spews raw sewerage from the foul manholes into the road and road water drainage system and 

comes up through neighbouring properties showers and toilets. Severn Trent in response to the 

complaints made by SSPC state “what you are experiencing is hydraulic overload….. we have no 

control over excessive rainfall that can overwhelm the sewerage system”.  Given the 

acknowledgement that the system is overwhelmed even during seasonal heavy rainfall, adding 

anything further to this system as per the proposal would be detrimental and make a bad situation 

even worse. See appendices for the e-mail copy. The photographs in the appendix of this report 

show the system on 20th October 2023 at Severn Trent identification points 3001, 3002, 4104 and 

4105 after a heavy but not unseasonal rainfall of 43.8mm in 38 hours fell. This is a common 

occurrence and has been reported regularly by residents and SSPC for multiple years. Furthermore, 

the foul water system is regularly overflowing into the storm water system at points 8001 to 8004 on 

the Severn Trent identification maps polluting the Manor Brook and river Soar subsidiaries. 

Furthermore, significant flooding occurred 1st October 2019 affecting 34 properties which was a 1 in 

13-year storm (source LLC LLFA) resulted in overwhelming of the sewerage and freshwater systems 

around the village and foul water being detected in the majority of the effected properties. During 

this period the manholes on Clint Hill Drive and elsewhere were displaced due to the volume and 



pressure in the systems. Given the guidance for planning applications that the applicant should allow 

for a 1 in 100-year storm plus an allowance for climate change (~30% is guidance and 20% is in the 

reports) it is clear that adding any further volume to this system until significant upgrades are 

complete is not acceptable or in line with recommendations. 

The Drainage and Flood report has the following inconsistencies that need to be addressed: 

- Page 5 the site location is shown in completely the wrong location, covering a field that is 

proposed to be a forthcoming planning submission by Cora Homes. 

- Section 3.2 references the previous planning conditions of 16/1654/OUT and doesn’t 

reference the subsequent revision 20/0835/RM. In any case all supporting documentation 

and guidance is 3 years out of date as a minimum and should not be used as reference. New 

and updates consultations with the LLFA and others must be implemented. 

- Section 3.3 references the information required by the LLFA and a number of points relate to 

the 2016 submission, this information is out of date and should be considered irrelevant and 

needs to be redone as present circumstances and conditions e.g the Simpson Road 

development did not exist immediately opposite the exit road when the 2016 submission 

was considered. 

- Section 4 and specifically point 4.1.4 refers to “No flooding occurs anywhere in the network 

for all return periods up to the 1 in 100 year + 20 years climate change event”. This 

statement is significantly flawed, there is evidence that the planning authority, LLFA, LCC and 

Severn Trent are aware of that currently a 1 in 13 year event as per the 1st October 2020 

(Source LKCC LLFA), and in normal annual rainfall conditions ref 20/10/2023 with pictures 

and details in the appendices of this response show this is not the case. The modelling used 

should at least be calibrated to current conditions and validated before being used to 

determine the capacity of the existing systems and the ability to accept any further foul or 

surface water into the systems. 

- Section 4.2 references below ground attenuations as the only possible method for retention 

of the required volumes of surface water. Below ground attenuation is not a great method 

for attenuation, it is difficult and expensive to keep clear of debris and thus increase the 

impact of rainfall on the system. Further references in section 4.2 state alarms will be in 

place and annual inspections of the attenuation take place. What is not clear in the reports is 

the condition of these i.e. how full each is that the modelling condition was completed on, 

the modelling should be completed in the as full condition as the worst case scenario.  

- Section 4.2.10 references Simpson Road outfalls and the Swales network from there, 

however there are sections of the report and indeed the maps in appendix D that state this 

system cannot be used, so unsure why this information is present. Also the swales referred 

to post Simpson Close development are maintained and owned by SSPC and no permissions 

or validations have been made between the SSPC and the developer for use. 

- Section 4.4 appears to contradict each point. Section 4.4.1 states “… proposed to discharge 

by a pumped system into the public sewer in Mays Farm Drive…” and section 4.4.2 states 

“The sewer is sufficiently deep that pumping of foul water will not be necessary in any 

instance”. This is completely contradictory, which method is proposed? Also in line with the 

Severn Trent guidance in appendix B where Severn Trent under on page 2 of their response 

on ‘Foul Water Drainage’ state “A pumped solution will only be accepted upon 

substantiation that a gravity system is not a viable option which is not the case for this 

development” This statement refutes statement 4.4.1 in the report body. 



Given the conflicting statements and modelling inconsistencies SSPC would question the validity of 

the report for evidence to support a planning application. 

The current situation is not acceptable and whilst it is not in the applicant requirements to mitigate 

already existing issues, the mitigations proposed in the ‘Flood Risk Assessment and Drainage 

Strategy’ will not mitigate the negative effect this will have on the rest of the village and existing 

infrastructure. 

Other issues 

As part of the planning application there is no information that SSPC can find in reference to the 

sustainability of the site and mitigation of the impact to the environment. There needs to be 

substantial information and provision on the site heating strategy and reduction in the need for fossil 

fuel power, the use of solar and wind electrical energy generation and suitable infrastructure for the 

charging of electric cars and HGV’s. There are large roofs that would be ideal for the installation of 

solar panels and the location at the top of the village would be ideal for capturing energy from wind. 

The use of CHP electrical systems for heating and water systems should form part of the planning 

requirements to ensure the environmental impact of the site remains minimal. The future strategy 

for vehicle use and electrical vehicle support infrastructure especially HGV should be considered 

especially with the B8 category buildings being delivered. 

Whilst it is noted that the site is unused agricultural land, and has in the past been used by football 

teams, there appears to be ground vents located at a number of locations on the site (see appendix 1 

for pictures). In the application there is no reference to these vents, or what they are for including 

any documentation to confirm they are no longer needed or suitable mitigations in the building of 

the site and monitoring requirements going forwards. 

In summary 

- The highways plan will not sufficiently mitigate the impact of the development on the local 

infrastructure. 

- The traffic volumes and data collection were over too short a timeframe rendering them 

statistically insignificant and at a period of time when there is a lowering of volumes of 

traffic. The remainder of the traffic modelling uses this data meaning the conclusions drawn 

are inaccurate and do not reflect the true traffic situation. 

- There conclusions for public transport do not reflect the situation in the village. 

- The area around the entry and exit from the site are housing and there is not sufficient 

mitigation in place for these homes. 

- The flooding and drainage risk assessment and proposed SUDS alleviations do not reflect the 

current situation or capacity constraints in the system specifically in the foul water systems, 

but also with the alleviation will provide a hydraulic head of water at the highest point in the 

village water systems that will exacerbate existing issues in the village. 

- The plan does not consider already submitted plans for the HNRFI and other significant 

proposed developments and settlements. 

- Given the limitations of the road infrastructure and the points above there are far better 

locations for this type of development that would mitigate the impact on the village of 

Stoney Stanton. 

Kind Regards 

 



 

 
Miss R A Ward 
Parish Clerk 
On behalf of Stoney Stanton Parish Council 
Special thanks to Cllr Chris Stubbs for his efforts in preparing the content of this consultee 
submission. 
 

Appendix 1 – Supporting Referenced Pictures, Maps and Traffic Data 

 

Fig 1 Shows the locations at the end of Clint Hill Drive and manholes adversely affected each time 

there is significant rainfall. 



 

Fig 2 Shows the manhole locations affected to the rear of Meadow Close affected each time there is 

significant rainfall. Within the structure of 8001-8004 is an overflow from the foul to the surface 

water system that subsequently over flows both into the Manor Brook and River Soar where the flow 

ultimately finishes. 

 

Fig 3 – Overflowing Foul Water system pictured 20/10/2023, similar pictures exist from the past 7 

years. 



 

Fig 4 Overflowing foul water system at the end of Clint Hill Drive 

 

Fig 5 Residues left post the overflow of the foul water systems 20/10/2023 end of Clint Hill Drive, 

similar photos can be provided from the past 7 years. 



 

Fig 6 Residues left post the overflow of the foul water systems 20/10/2023 end of Clint Hill Drive, 

similar photos can be provided from the past 7 years. 

 

Fig 7 What appears to be ground vents in multiple locations across the site that do not appear to be 

mentioned in the proposal supporting documentation. 



 

 

Fig 8 Summary data taken from the SSPC commissioned survey for total vehicle volumes over a 

period 24/09/2023 to 18/10/2023 (14/10/23 – 18/10/23 is October Half Term Week and compares 

well to the data obtained in the applicant’s report. 

 

Fig 9 Summary data taken from the SSPC commissioned survey for total vehicle volumes over a 

period 01/09/2023 to 18/10/2023 (14/10/23 – 18/10/23 is October Half Term Week and compares 

well to the data obtained in the applicant’s report. 



 

 

 

Fig 10 HGV vehicle negotiating the New Road, Broughton Road, Long Street and Sapcote Road 

roundabout. Turning from Broughton Road onto Sapcote Road. 

 

Fig 11 vehicle negotiating the New Road, Broughton Road, Long Street and Sapcote Road 

roundabout. Turning from Broughton Road onto Long Street. 



 

Fig 12 vehicle negotiating the New Road, Broughton Road, Long Street and Sapcote Road 

roundabout. HGV turning from New Road onto Long Street. 

 

 

Fig 13 vehicle negotiating the New Road, Broughton Road, Long Street and Sapcote Road 

roundabout. Heavy agricultural vehicle using the road infrastructure. 



 

Fig 14 – E-Mail from Severn Trent confirming the village foul water systems are currently 

overwhelmed during heavy rainfall. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Appendix 2 – Previous SSPC Response to application   

 

 



 



 



 



 



 


